
Itõs been another exciting year for the Pierre 
Toussaint Scholarship Program!  Our 13 new 
scholars were welcomed into the PTS Family at 
this summerõs retreat, which was a great success 
due to our record high numbers and our 
awesome retreat leader, Dr. Ansel Augustine 
from New Orleans.  (Be sure to check out 
Devinõs article on his retreat experience.)           
I also had the good fortune of accompanying four 
wonderful scholars to Poland for World Youth 
Day.  (Keith and Baileyõs write-up about their 
amazing experiences from this international 
pilgrimage is a must read.) From study abroad 
programs (like Oliviaõs experience in London) 

to summer jobs/internships, our scholars are 
always getting involved and doing great things 
within their school, church and home 
communities.  Pope Francis stated at the World 

Youth Day closing Mass in Poland, that òMercy is about actions, concrete deeds,ó 
and our scholars are all about action (just read the articles from Peter and 
Mackenzie!)  As our scholars continue their great work, we continue to encourage 
them to be great stewards in living and spreading the Gospel.                            

    Until next time, work hard & pray often! -  Leah 
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Pierre Toussaint Scholars  & 

Chaperones at World Youth Day                

in Kraków, Poland                                        
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ANNUAL SCHOLARS RETREAT 2016  



 

Terry a. - St. Johnõs University 

St. Joseph Church, Spring Valley / Albertus Magnus High School, Bardonia 

Junelle a. - hunter college  

Immaculate Conception Church, Bronx - 150th Street / Cardinal Spellman High School, Bronx 

Daniel A. - Princeton University  

St. John Chrysostom Church, Bronx / Cardinal Hayes High School, Bronx 

Jessica A. - SUNY Plattsburgh  

St. Lukeõs Church, Bronx / Bronx Leadership Academy, Bronx 

Danielle B. - sophie davis school of biomedical education  

Holy Rosary Church, Bronx / St. Vincent Ferrer High School, Manhattan 

Kerry e. - boston college  

St. Clareõs Church, Staten Island / St. Joseph Hill Academy, Staten Island 

Naomi e. - siena college  

Church of the Assumption, Peekskill / Lakeland High School, Shrub Oak 

Andres g. - suny stony brook  

Immaculate Conception Church, Bronx - Gun Hill Road / Cardinal Spellman High School, Bronx 

Abdul m. - hunter college  

St. Nicholas of Tolentine Church, Bronx / All Hallows High School, Bronx 

Guadalupe p. - new York university  

Our Lady of Mount Carmel Church, Bronx / Aquinas High School, Bronx 

Laura t. - suny Cortland  

St. Charles Borromeo Church, Manhattan / Opportunity Charter School, Manhattan 

Raphael t. - Rutgers university  

Our Lady of Lourdes Church, Manhattan / West Orange High School, NJ 

Peter t. - Fordham university  

Blessed Sacrament Church, Staten Island / Xavier High School, Manhattan 

 

 

WELCOME our NEW PIERRE TOUSSAINT SCHOLARS  
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Thank you, Ms. Dixon, for allowing me and other Pierre Toussaint scholars to join you on the voyage 

with Christ. I am grateful to have been an asset to the program, and I am joyous to have positively 

contributed to you and the lives of my fellow scholars. Iôm glad that I was afforded the opportunity to 

meet more of my fellow scholars at the retreat this summer. From June 24-26, 2016, I attended my 

first Pierre Toussaint Scholars Retreat that was held at The College of New Rochelle, and I roomed 

with my cousin, Keith Guerrant. I believe we were the first to arrive and to set up our room for the 

two-day sojourn. 
 

However, we did not stay in our room for too long because we wanted to socialize 

with the other members of the program, and the socializing was the highlight of 

my experience. There were undergraduates and graduates of all ethnicities,              

financial backgrounds, genders, and orientations who shared the belief in God and 

His son, Christ. We discussed the concerns we have with the church, society and 

ourselves, and the retreat leader, Dr. Ansel, understood and addressed those             

concerns thoroughly. He did not judge nor berate us for having our individual          

perspectives, but he appreciated the fact that we were thinking millennials who had 

a passion for God and His teachings; he knew that we wanted to better the world 

around us through Christ. 
 

We played cooperative games that engaged our minds for the betterment of 

our respective groups; we had to build a tower using only raw spaghetti and 

gum drops; we also made a parachute for an egg, using a black plastic bag, 

straws and tape. These activities were symbolic of us coming together to build 

something greater than ourselves, whether or not we were successful.  We 

learned that faith, action, and intelligence are the qualities that scholars of God 

embody. God has not abandoned us because of our mistakes in our tasks in the 

games, but he redirected our efforts to new projects and guided us along the 

way, no matter the outcome. This is the true definition of faith, and I have 

grown to have more trust because God is with me and loves me,                       

unconditionally. 

 

The Pierre Toussaint Scholarship Fund is more than just a program 

that awards money to hardworking students, but also provides                 

students with the knowledge and the wisdom to understand                   

themselves, the church, and God. The lessons I have learned at the           

retreat are invaluable, and they are lessons no amount of money can               

replace. I plan on staying in the program well after I graduate because  

of those fundamental teachings that remind me that I am never alone in a 

world that insists upon unhealthful self reliance. 

The retreat experience by Devin Almonor 
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World youth day 2016 in kraków, poland by Keith Guerrant 

My first trip with the Pierre Tous-

saint Scholarship Fund was by far 

more than I expected.  Going to 

and participating in World Youth 

Day (WYD) was something that I 

have always wanted to do since 

2011 when WYD was in Madrid, 

Spain. In my freshman year of the             

program I heard that the Scholar-

ship Fund was going to sponsor 

scholars to attend Poland for 

WYD and, thus, I immediately 

expressed my interest. A year 

later,  I am in the streets of Poland      

surrounded by multitudes of           

people from different cultures, 

races, and ages. Amongst the 

crowds of people, the one thing 

that fascinated me was that we 

were all Catholic! Everywhere you 

looked all you would see were 

happy Catholics. Different            

countries were also shouting out 

chants and celebrating the upcom-

ing week of events involving Pope 

Francis.  People were genuinely 

happy just to be around one           

another worshiping, congregating, 

and praying. 

Throughout Poland the group        

visited an array of shrines and 

churches such as the Divine 

Mercy Sanctuary in Ğagiewniki, 

the John Paul ll Center, and the 

Jasna Góra Monastery in            

Czestochowa. The architecture of 

the churches and pictures/murals 

within the churches were amazing 

and exuded a feeling of reverence. 

If felt surreal being in these spaces 

and seeing all these sacred places          

and objects that were thousands of 

years older than me. 

On the day of the pilgrimage, the 

group and I walked 12 plus miles in 

the sun. The days leading up to the 

pilgrimage we all joked about how 

we could not walk such a distance 

and how challenging it was going 

to be. As soon as we began the    

pilgrimage it was like all those 

negative thoughts when out the 

window and we were all just happy 

to be together and experiencing 

something holy. It was as if God 

had been walking with us to our 

destination for the overnight vigil, 

because although I was tired from 

the 12 plus miles, I felt as if I was 

simply tired from a mornings jog. I 

was not only in amazement by the 

many variations of Catholic                      

individuals, but to see infants and 

toddlers and those that were             

disabled participating in this            

pilgrimage made me realize how 

divine this journey was 

One message that I took from the 

Popeôs homily was to be a produc-

tive and active youth in my family, 

church, and community. Pope    

Francis wants us to realize how 

mentally and physically strong I 

am, and how fortunate I am to have 

such a great cohort of individuals 

that I call family and friends. I       

believe that God and the compan-

ionship of my group is what kept 

me steadfast during this journey 

and I would do it all again if I 

could. 

 


